Plymouth Growth and Development Corporation

Board of Directors Meeting
Tuesday March 18, 2008
FINAL APPROVED MINUTES
Meeting called to order by Leighton Price at 5:04 p.m.

Members Present:  Charlie Bletzer, Alan Zanotti, Leighton Price, Christine Pratt & Patrice Hatcher and Bill Hallisey

Absent:  Jeff Fischer

Public Comment Time:  

1. Mr. Paul Quintal states to the Board that he feels the difference in meter rates in Pay and Display lots between the waterfront and downtown is unfair and asks them to consider making all meter rates equal in town.   

2. Mr. Cabby Brini of the Cabby Shack reiterates Mr. Quintal’s sentiments and says he never understood why there are different rates for meters in town.  It would make life a lot easier for people if the meter rates were the same. 

Parking Rules and Regulations:  Mr. Price reports to the Board that Mr. Marzelli says that the PG&DC is operating under 20A of 1954.  

Ms. Hatcher states that in January 18, 1982 Article 3, Town Meeting accepted State Acts 20A ½, C, D & E.  She found this information on the town website www.plymouth-ma.gov.

Ms. Pratt says that the challenge is that there are parking rules and regulations that call out 20A, and Town Meeting vote has a number of statutes that could very well have changed, but there is no one concise location for anything related to parking.   

The Board continues a discussion about the parking fine schedule, the acts they are currently operating under and what is printed on tickets.  The Board decides that legal council should verify which State Act they should operate under, 20A or 20A ½.  Ms. Pratt presents to the Board a draft proposal of a new fine schedule for certain offenses.  Based on the current economy and an incentive to get people to pay on time, certain ticket fines will drop $5 but the penalties will not change if a ticket has not been paid within the 21 day grace period.   
Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to go forward with the fee changes based on final word from municipal council 
whether the Board uses 20A or 20A ½.  Mr. Zanotti seconds and the motion is opened for discussion.
Ms. Pratt states that there will be an impact to the existing tickets and the availability of new ones.  Ms. Hatcher says the vote needs to be taken care of first because that is a clerical issue.
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Mr. Friend offers to the Board that they probably do not have the authority to change the fines and fee schedules because it falls beyond their purview.  He says the Board can probably suggest a new fine and fee schedule, but they need to check with local municipalities as to whether or not those schedules are designated standards set by the Chief of Police and adopted by the Board of Selectmen; “or their designees”, which Ms. Pratt pointed out the PG&DC currently is.  

Ms. Pratt tells Mr. Friend she does not disagree with his comments and that she went through all the legislation, they have not changed anything that was dictated by statute and the PG&DC is the designee.  The process was to get the Board to recommend a new fee schedule and after approval by Mr. Marzelli; it will be presented to the Chief of Police and Board of Selectmen for approval.  
Mr. Zanotti says the Board may find they have the authority to set these fines within the district, but they may not want to, given the things Mr. Friend brought up.  What the board wants to accomplish is a $5 drop in ticket fine for expired meters within the districts.

Ms. Hatcher amends her previous motion:

Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to go forward with the fee changes based on approval of legal council and clarification of 20A and 20A ½ and based on the Board’s ability to change the fee structure.  

Motion is opened for discussion.

Ms. Pratt wants to establish that motion to include with consultation approval by the police department and notification to the Board of Selectmen.   Mr. Zanotti seconds it for discussion.   

Mr. Zanotti wonders if they should amend it so they vote today on what they know they have jurisdiction over, which would be the expired meters because of how long it could take to get approval.  He would like to have something concrete come out of here, which would be a vote for reduction of $5.00 for expired meters immediately.   

Ms. Hatcher brings up that the only thing the Board would have immediate jurisdiction on is the meter violation overtime, unpaid meter violation fees and overtime parking.  Mr. Zanotti would like to see the $5 reduction immediately.  Ticket printing would be a concern.

Ms. Pratt says there is a 6-8 week lead time on printing tickets with a fee for expediting he job.  She did consider not changing some fines, but didn’t want to make things confusing so she made a suggestion of a reduction to $15.  

Ms. Hatcher says she was under the impression that Mr. Marzelli said the Board was allowed to change the fee structure.  Mr. Friend states he wonders about the basis of the existing schedule and bets 
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the Board of Selectmen is the one who set it. Ms. Pratt states town Meeting gave the responsibility for managing and overseeing the parking plan and Park Plymouth, including setting the fee schedules to the PDC.  Mr. Friend reiterates his concern about PGDC having the authority to change the schedule.  Ms. Pratt tells him that the recommendation was for the Board to create a formal fee schedule and present it for review to municipal council, the Police Department and Board of Selectmen.  It is not their intent to exclude them from this; if there is any level of resistance then this Board will need to reconsider the fee schedules.  It is the intent of this Board to try where they can to reduce the fines, promote correct parking and to penalize people who don’t want to pay tickets that were given justly.  
Ms. Hatcher presents the vote again, with further understanding that the new fee schedules might have to be approved by the Police and Fire Departments so the schedules don’t conflict.  The Board might have to change the schedule based on input from municipalities.

Mr. Zanotti asks for clarification; is the Board going to wait before they do anything because they aren’t sure who dictates rates?  Ms. Hatcher reiterates that they are voting to accept the tentative Draft fee schedule and it will go in effect dependent upon municipal council’s advice.  

The Board votes and the motion passed unanimously.

Corrections (fine schedule, 20A, 20A1/2, 20D, 20-0):  Ms. Pratt will check into the 1982 Article 3 vote at Town Meeting.  She will amend the fee schedule draft and reference 20A and 20A ½.  She also shares with the Board edits she made on the violations notices.  Once the Board understands what statute they are operating under, they will be able to deal with the question of correcting the tickets.
Cash Payments for Citations and Permits:  Tickets currently say payment shall be money order or check payable to PDC, not cash. Should they make cash payment restrictions be limited to mail?  State regulations say do not mail cash.   A general discussion is held about whether or not to accept cash at all.  The Board decides they should accept it, but not through mail, and also set the office up with a credit card machine.  

Rates for Meters and Pay and Display Machines:  The Board holds a general discussion about activating all meters in the parking plan to 50 cents an hour.  Ms. Hatcher says that at the parking forum she attended with Ms. Pratt, their experts said that the Board should be charging the highest fees for prime spaces and giving away remote spaces.  The Board holds a general discussion about what constitutes prime parking and fairness in price structure.  Ms. Pratt brings up the point that the Board is adjusting and advising a plan that is already in place.  She is in favor of establishing a seasonal program for everyone, making sure the permit program works and is communicated to everyone and what the Board requires for paid parking needs to be simple and consistent so people get used to it.  The Board continues a discussion about the overall fairness of changing the rates, the general impact it will have on revenue streams and examples of how other towns handle their parking programs.   
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Ms. Pratt makes a motion to roll back all one hour pay and display machines and waterfront area parking areas to 50 cents an hour, effective April 1st.  Ms. Hatcher seconds the motion and the Board votes. The motion is passed unanimously.

Appeal Procedures:  Ms. Pratt distributed to the Board a draft description of the appeals process for the public.  It will be subject to Mr. Marzelli’s input on 20A versus 20A ½.   He needs to weigh in on whether or not the 1982 Article supersedes 20A of the 1954 parking rates, payment methods accepted in the PGDC parking office and the appeals request form that was presented to the Board a few weeks ago.  

Forms to be Used and Letters to be Sent, Regarding Dismissals and Denials:  Ms. Pratt will consider the internal process next week when they hear back from Mr. Marzelli.  
Bills Requiring Board Approval and Other Financial Matters:  Ms. Pratt presents to the Board for approval:

1. Kim McDonough 

Joyfly’s Buzz PR |MARKETING

Meeting Minutes & Office Admin support for 

organizing office files 2005, 2006 and 2007



$740.86
Ms. Pratt comments that the Board should give some consideration on how they are handling the revision of the minutes.  She endorses the payment of the bill because of the diligent efforts and hours invested, but the Board needs to discuss how to be more expedient with this moving forward.  
Mr. Hallisey makes a motion to approve paying the bill and Mr. Zanotti seconds.  Topic is opened for discussion.
Ms. Hatcher asks up to which year the office files were organized.  Ms. Pratt explains what was organized and said she asked that if the auditor has any questions on 2005 or 2006, he put them in writing so they can be submitted to the former members of the PDC; she will not be able to respond intelligently about what is missing.  The only thing left for Ms. McDonough to do in the office is organize the previous year’s meeting minutes and locate the audios.  Only some audio exists, but an effort will be made to locate what does.  
Based on some former concerns Ms. Hatcher had last week, Mr. Zanotti asks her if there are any files that could be given to the auditor in advance, so he is not going back to do a change?  He is wondering if the Board might have some financial relief by using the auditor from previous years. Mr. Price says it depends on how much work he needs to put into the previous years.  Ms. Hatcher thinks the auditor is going to take a look at the compilation and accept them the way that they are, unless he sees a really big hole; maybe he will just render an opinion about it.  Ms. Pratt confirmed she will be working with the auditor.  Mr. Zanotti asks Ms. Hatcher whether she could present any financial information to the auditor now, to help save the Corporation money? She states no. She will leave everything in the hands of the auditor and feels confident that if he says things are fine, then it’s fine.      
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Ms. Pratt assures the board that she is working closely with the auditor.  He has already received the income statement for 07, the balance sheet and general ledger.  They are marked tentative in case changes are necessary.  He does have the book keeper’s number and has a basic idea of what is already in the files.  He will start with 2007. 
The motion to pay Ms. McDonough’s bill is placed back on the table and the Board votes.   The motion is passed unanimously.
Mr. Budge:  Ms. Pratt brings to the Board’s attention that Mr. Budge is on the payroll.  His taxes are deducted and he is paid on a monthly schedule.  He submits invoices for the amount of hours he spends on hearings.  She will present his bill when it arrives.

Rockland Trust:  Of the five discrepancies; two of the $1,000.00 has been credited back to the account; one in June or July, the other on Saint Patrick’s Day, for a total of $1,000.00 out of the $1023.65.  The reason for discrepancy was Loomis only reported the accounting of 15 out of 16 bags.  Of the other three that are under $300.00 –Ms. Pratt needs to pull deposit receipts and verify to the bank that the Board stands by what they say was deposited.  $100.00 is still under Rockland Trust evaluation.
Insurance Claim:  It’s moving forward. The individual was given permission to get an estimate.  

Domain Name Renewal:  Mr. Price says that Mr. Ruggerio gave him a notice from Expiry Corporation, who holds the domain name renewal for Park Plymouth. He will go ahead and pay it online with his credit card then seek reimbursement from Ms. Pratt.   
Loomis:  Mr. Zanotti asks Mr. Ruggerio how coinage delivery is handled.  He asks the Board if they should consider moving their accounts to Sovereign Bank, especially since they have coin machines and can verify coin amounts on site.  Mr. Hallisey offers to look into Sovereign when he goes for his personal business tomorrow.  Ms. Pratt brings up the point that changing banks will be a big deal, especially given payroll accounts.  Mr. Hallisey will look into it.

Glynn Electric Bill:  The new Finance Director for the Town of Plymouth is asking PG&DC for a W-9 form.  Ms Pratt will call and remind her that this is for a reimbursement. She will clarify and update the board. 
Park Plymouth Operations:  
1.  Summer Uniform Request:  Mr. Ruggerio put in a request for new summer uniforms for Park Plymouth employees, for an estimated cost of $595.00.  The Board holds a general discussion about design and identification issues.  They also decide to create separate identification tags.  Ms. Hatcher will work on creating them for the Park Plymouth employees.  

Ms. Hatcher makes a motion to allow Mr. Ruggerio to purchase summer uniforms for his employees and Mr. Zanotti seconds. The Board votes and the motion passed unanimously.         
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2.  Specific Requests for P&D and Meter Parts:  Jarred is currently working on a list of parts Park Plymouth might need to keep on hand and will work closely with Mr. Zanotti on that.   The Board talks about purchasing authorization that is currently in place.  Mr. Price states that Jarred should be able to have whatever equipment he needs to confidently make it through 90 days.  Mr. Price gave Mr. Zanotti authorization to work on a list of parts with Mr. Ruggerio over the course of next week and report back to the Board.

Ms. Pratt makes a motion to allow Mr. Zanotti and Ruggerio to evaluate and order the parts that are necessary to maintain an inventory of critical parts for the Pay & Display stations and report back to the Board next week; Ms. Hatcher seconds.  The Board votes and the motion passed unanimously.
3.   Free Parking Signs:  Mr. Ruggerio reports that the Weathervane had placed a sandwich board sign outside their restaurant advertising “free parking, see inside for details”.  The owner is probably reimbursing his customers for parking but the signs are causing confusion.  The Board holds a general discussion and decides that Mr. Ruggerio should have another conversation with him about this and take every step he can to work this out amicably.  Mr. Zanotti suggests taking the Board meeting on the road so they can determine sign issues around town.       

4.  Destination Plymouth Trolley Service Proposal:  Ms. Pratt presents to the Board a proposal she received from Destination Plymouth.  In cooperation with area hotels and tourist attractions, they are developing a weekend shuttle service that buses people in and out of downtown from all shopping and public transportation districts throughout the area.  For an investment of $2,500.00, the shuttle would pick up and drop off people at a designated location on Main Street.  Details still need to be worked out and this proposal is dependent upon public participation.  Ms. Pratt would like the Board to consider making this investment.
Ms. Pratt motions to make a verbal commitment to 
Destination Plymouth’s proposed shuttle service.  Mr. Hallisey seconds.  The Board votes and the motion passed unanimously.
5.  Easter:  Will Park Plymouth be ticketing on Easter Sunday? Mr. Ruggerio requests that if they are, an extra person help with enforcement.  The Board discusses whether or not they should exempt ticketing on Easter.  Ms. Hatcher voices her strong displeasure about singling out certain holidays for exemption because it’s simply not fair to other religions.    

Mr. Zanotti motions for a one time deal to not ticket on Easter Sunday and that the Board should come up with a standard ticketing policy for holidays.  Mr. Hallisey seconds and the Board votes.  The motion carries, 3-2-0.
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Ms. Hatcher motions to adjourn at 7:15 pm and Ms. Pratt seconds.  The Board votes and the motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully submitted by Mr.  William Hallisey:
Signed: __________________________________Date:__________________


Mr. William Hallisey
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